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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 28th March 2013
Present:  Parish Councillors – Mike Heenan (Chairman),  S Bennett, C Penny, M Welch
In attendance: Richard Hicks (Clerk), PAwford (CC ), Mr Steve Doyle and 4 members of the public.

1. Apologies for Absence:   Cllrs D Davies & Y Watkins
2. Approval of the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 29th March 2012.  The minutes, which had been available in the Parish Office and on the parish web-site, were approved, and would be signed later as no copy was available at the meeting.  
3. Police Report – figures provided 
Police Report for the Parish of Highnam for the period 25th March 2012 to 25th March 2013
Crime
Figures

Offence


 2012/13                       2011/12

Violence


       6                                  5

Sexual Offences

       0                                  3

Robbery


       0                                  0

Burglary-Dwelling

       8                                  3

Burglary – Non Dwelling
      16                                 3
Theft of/from Vehicles
       7                                  5

Theft – Other


      12                               10 

Fraud/Forgery


       2                                  1

Damage


       3                                  3

Drugs



       6                                  3 

Others



       2                                  2

Totals



      62                                38
Previous Year
2011/12                                   38
2010/11                                   30
2009/10                                   73

2008/9



39

2007/8



40

2006/7



48

Road Traffic Accidents

Location


Damage 
Slight

Serious/Fatal            Totals

A40



   14                    5                          0                           19
B4215



     4                    4                          1                             9
Others


                 3                    3                          0                             6
 


Totals


                21                  12                         1                            34 
 

These figures only represent accidents that have been reported to the police. There are probably a lot more that do not get reported to us.

Incidents 
The number of incidents reported within the parish for the last 12 months are as follows - (Last years figures in brackets)

Grade 1
-     19      (96)   (Attendance as soon as possible)

Grade 2
-    145   (107)   (Attendance that day)

Grade 3
-      66    ( 62)   (Attendance over the next few days)

Grade 4
-    141   (137)   (For information etc)

Total

-    434   (402)

We attended the Highnam Spring fair last year and we hope to again this year. It is a useful opportunity to meet the community.  As you are aware Newent Police Station  has been closed, and for a time all officers were based at Cinderford police station
As of February this year Pc Howard, Pcso Borg Littleton, Pcso Shuttleworth and Pcso Cunningham are now based at Newent Library.

The library is open to members of the public on Tuesday 11am-12 noon, and Thursday 2.00pm-3.00pm

Police Community Support Officers  Your nominated PCSO’s are Tania Shuttleworth(full time) and Louise Borg-Littleton(part time)  who  can be contacted via 101 or by e-mail. 
4. Neighbourhood Watch Report
Mr Steve Doyle gave the following report
1. As the name suggests, the roll of NHW is for neighbours to support each other by keeping an eye on each other’s property and belongings, reporting incidents that may upset the ambience of the area and just being good neighbours.

2. How does it work?

3. There are some 718 households in the Parish of Highnam.

4. NHW is arranged around NHW co-ordinators who take on responsibility for a small number of properties in the area where they live. The average is around 18 properties.

5. In Highnam there are 30 Co-ordinators with myself as the Key co-ordinator, who has direct contact with the NHW Field Officer in Cinderford. The Field Officer is employed full time by the Gloucestershire Police.

6. With 30 co-ordinators, this means that 541 properties in the Parish have a NHW co-ordinator prepared to keep an eye and support their immediate neighbours.

7. The streets and roads that are currently in the Highnam NHW Scheme are Farthing Croft, Stoney Field, Maidenhall, Williams Orchard, Turners Close, Peters Field, Horseshoe Drive, Newent Road, Lassington Grove, Lassington Lane, Poole Ground, Williams Orchard, Cams Ground, The A40 from Highnam to Over Farm, Mary Grove, 2 Mile Lane, Gordon Close, Tunacre, Wetherleigh Drive, Pipers Grove, Brimsome Meadow, Cottage Field, Long Field Popes Mead and finally Woodleigh Field.

8. It follows that streets not included in the list above, means that we have not been able to find a resident willing to put their names forward. Any volunteers please see me at any time after tonight’s meeting.

9. When there has been an incident that could impact on Highnam, all co-ordinators receive ‘Watchword Messages from the Police either by e mail or by telephone. The co-ordinators can then make a judgement as to whether it merits the information being shared with their neighbours either by e mail, a telephone call or a slip of paper through the letterbox..

10. Crime in Highnam, as advised to me by co-ordinators or the Police appears to have increased. There have been incidents of Catalytic Converter thefts, House Breaking, thefts from Garages – The Green in particular, theft from vehicles, theft of Christmas trees from retailers and anti social behaviour. Police response has been good. As far as I am aware, the drug problems around the Snicket included in last year’s report seem to have abated.

11. I also act as the Chairman of the West Gloucestershire NHW Association which has over 440 schemes across the Forest with over 11,000 homes. The Association provide a newsletter every 6 months to everyone in NHW Schemes in the Forest. The year has also seen the introduction of Rural Watch and Horse Watch across the Forest. Local farmers and the NFU have been very complimentary as to the introduction of these initiatives by the Police.
12. As Chairman of the Association, I have excellent access to the Police including senior officers. When I meet with them, I am regularly advised that NHW is valued by the Police as being supportive, a source of very useful intelligence and is respected for the local knowledge that it brings.

13. Going forward, the election of the new PCC has thrown into question the future of NHW in general. The unknown is what value the PCC sees in NHW. This, along with budgetary constraints, means that the role of the Field Officer is under review. This is actually very concerning as, without a Field Officer, NHW across the Forest will simply fold. Also under review is the practical support NHW receives from the Police such as the printing of our newsletter etc.

14. Back to Highnam, I would just like to serve notice that I wish to step down as your Key Co-ordinator this year for a number of reasons. One does eventually get tired of calls from people who see NHW as an arm of Social Services. There is also the reluctance of our citizens to contact the Police directly and ask me to pass on their concerns and observations to the Police.

15. Finally Chairman, I would like to take this opportunity to publically thank all the co-ordinators in Highnam that provide their support. The Police and in particular Brian our Rural Beat Officer, and the PCSOs who regularly patrol Highnam and who respond quickly our problems. I would also wish to thank the distributors of The Link who distribute the Association NHW Newsletter and, finally, the encouragement and support we receive from the Parish Council.

5. Chairman’s Report
Cllr M Heenan gave the following report:
Thank you for attending on what is an unusually cold and miserable night. I will give you a quick summary of what the Parish Council has been up to this year but will try to be as brief as possible. The past year has seen a couple of changes in the Parish Council. We now have eight members, which means there is a vacancy should anyone be interested. We also saw the retirement of our Clerk, Jean Rosam, and the appointment of Richard Hicks as her replacement. 

You will have received your Council Tax notifications for next year by now and the more eagle eyed amongst you will have noticed that the amount you are being charged on behalf of the Parish Council has gone up slightly. When we had to set our precept, the amount we receive from the Borough Council, this year it was unclear just what the Government were going to do regarding central funding. We decided that we would ask Tewkesbury for the same amount as we have had for the past few years, no more. There was much confusion over the changes to the rules and in the end Central Government changed the rules so that they contributed less. This meant that there has been a small increase in Council Tax due to the Parish. I apologise for this but it is only some £1.60 per year for a band D property so I hope it won't be too much of a burden. 

Roads are a subject that usually occupies much of our attention but this year has been relatively quiet on that front. One problem which has occurred several times is the forming of a large puddle at the traffic lights where the B4215 joins the A40. This is potentially dangerous and we have badgered the Highways department to put it right. They finally turned out and cleared the drains at that point, since which the problem has not recurred. We will watch the situation in the future. Of course you will all be aware that the severe weather we've had this winter has resulted in a higher than usual  incidence of potholes. These are being gradually attended to but the whole country is suffering in this respect and it will take some time to put them all right. We keep on at the County over this and I believe they have some extra funds in the highway budget this year which may help.

Related to roads we are aware that the cycle path to Over is in poor condition. This has been reported to the County and they have agreed to repair it. They probably won't do a lot until the weather improves however.

The Community Centre has had a good year. The Chairman of the trust, Yan Watkins, is unable to be here but has provided a report which I'll read out later.

The childrens' play area continues to be popular and well used. Last autumn some of the areas under the roundabouts etc were becoming rather worn and in the end a child tripped, fell and hurt himself. On legal advice we closed the playground until the proper repairs were made. These are now complete and the playground has been reopened. This turned out to be a costly exercise, some £8000, but we have had the surfaces replaced with a more durable finish, which we hope will last longer and received some help towards it in the form of a grant from Tewkesbury Borough Council.

This expenditure has meant that we have not been able to extend the spine road footpath yet but this remains an objective when funds permit. 

2012 saw the fourth annual Community Fun Day in June. Having run it since its inception Jo Storey stepped aside and her place was taken by Kath Cudby. Kath proved a worthy successor and the event was again a success. This year's will be held on 23 June. 

We were pleased to be finally able to see the Village Signs in place this year. This project has taken a while to bring to a close but I think the end result is a good one.

On Neighbourhood Watch we have already heard Steve Doyle.  This is a major benefit for the parish – keeping crime rates low and enabling us to respond as good neighbours when the rare problems crop up. Thank you Steve for all you have done, and to all the street co-ordinators. We are also grateful to our community support officers, and our PC, Brian Howard for all the work they do on our behalf.

On the law and order front you may be aware that there have been complaints of inappropriate behaviour in and around the car park at Highnam Woods. This has been the subject of a series of meetings with the Police and all the interested parties and various measures have been tried to try and alleviate the problem. Nothing has worked and the RSPB have now regretfully had to close the car park. It will remain closed until at least August when the situation will be reviewed. 

Planning has been quiet this year with little of major contention.  I suspect that Derek Davies might mention the Joint Core Strategy in his report. You will remember that we conducted a Housing Needs Survey at the end of 2011. This showed a majority in favour of a small amount of affordable housing in the Parish, probably between ten and fifteen homes and with a covenant on them making them available first to people with some connection to Highnam. The Parish Council is now taking this forward and is working to identify a suitable site. Once a site is identified the Planning Authorities will be approached and if informal agreement can be reached we will contact Housing Associations with a view to getting something designed. Once a design is settled upon there will be a public consultation, so that people can see exactly what is being proposed. Our thinking is that if we can satisfy the local need in this way it will make our position stronger when it comes to resisting proposals for major development. 

Turning now to the wider environment, we have an extensive network of footpaths which we want to maintain in good order and encourage use. Andy Fowler is now overseeing them and checking on their condition but as always we are looking for volunteers to join the footpath adoption scheme.  Thanks to those who helped in previous years and please step forward to help keep our footpaths in good order this year.  If you can help please let Richard or Andy know. We are very fortunate indeed to have a team of 8 volunteer litter pickers who perform their major voluntary litter pick through the year, keeping our village looking commendably clean and tidy. Many thanks to them!  

The allotments continue to be a great success, it’s a real pleasure to go and look at what’s growing and see the remarkable well tended plots - all part of sustainable living in Highnam.

We try to ensure that what we are doing is communicated to the village in regular updates in the Link submitted by Richard Hicks, our Clerk.  Richard  also maintains our website as the primary source of information on the work of the Council. Richard  has worked his way very effectively into the job. We are pleased that once again the audit of our accounts gave us a clean bill of health last year. You will also know we have maintained regular office hours for the parish office. I'd like to take this opportunity to thank Richard for his hard work on behalf of all of us.

So Ladies and Gentlemen that’s an appropriate point to conclude my report but before I do I must acknowledge all the enthusiasm and hard work of my fellow councillors, our County Councillor Phil Awford, and District Councillor Derek Davies;.  Everything we do depends on people generously giving of their time and abilities.

So many thanks to you all for your support and the support of the people of Highnam.

Thank you for listening.  

6. District Councillor’s Report
Cllr D Davies was unable to attend due to illness, and so there was no report.

7. County Councillor’s Report
Thank you for inviting me to give a report to your Annual Meeting in relation to Gloucestershire County Council.

The past year has been challenging as the Authority continued to make its savings but without overly impacting on those vital frontline services.

You will be aware that for the past two years the County Council have not raised Council Tax and this has continued this year.

Despite this, the Administration has found an extra £3 Million pounds for Highways which will enable us to fund six new repair gangs, one for each Division. 

The Administration has also added another £1 million to encourage more fostering as this is the best way of providing for many of the Counties vulnerable young people. There is a commitment to double the £10,000 per Councillor for Local Highway work to £20, 000 per Member equalling £4 million over the next 4 years. There is a commitment to spend at least £6million on fighting flooding over the next 4 years , the County Council has invested over £29 million since 2007 on flood defences which protected at least 500 homes in the Winter floods together with making a £50,000 grant fund available to support those less fortunate .There has been an investment in Broadband to deliver faster connectivity to every home in the County by 2015 

You will be aware that the County Council is reducing the number of Councillors from 63 to 53 and obviously that will generate savings but also increase the workload , this Division has been re named Highnam , not our choice but that of the Boundary Commission   

The Administration has pledged to freeze Council Tax for the next two yeas that would take us to 2015!! 

May I close there with my most grateful thanks to the Parish Council , your Clerk and to residents for your support over the last 4 years 
8. Highnam Community Centre Trust Report

The HCCT year ending September 2012 was another year of success for both the Trust and the local community it serves.

The centre has continued to be managed and maintained exceptionally well by Bill Hawkes and Mick Leigh and their sterling work has seen a large number of new regular and casual users move to our facilities. User group feedback is positive and there are many satisfied customers.

Income for the year 2012 was £37,995 and expenditure was £45,680. The net loss was £7,685 which was largely down to £6,800 in property maintenance and £8,350 spent on capital equipment.

The Gambier Parry Hall and the Parish Rooms now both have DLP projectors and T-Loop/induction loops enabling the trust to cater for both corporate and local groups alike. The Old School has had the floor replaced as it was in dangerous condition and all three halls have, or are in the process of having the floors stripped and resealed.

The fees for all groups and users were increased again in January 2013 however this is largely down to the increases in energy prices with the site electricity bill being £8,600 last year.

The Old School renovation is continuing and the floor and kitchen have been addressed already. A local project manager has started producing a bill of works and a number of funding options are being pursued. The trust has over £5,000 in funds ring-fenced for the Old School renovation to be used for matched funding etc.

Bookings were strong in 2012 and have continued well with further growth in 2013. The Trust is in a strong financial position with adequate reserves and projected bookings and earnings for the year look good. 
10. William Andrews’ Foundation Report
The following report was circulated to the meeting:
The trustees of this local charity would like to bring its purpose and the way it operates to the attention of Highnam residents again at this year’s APM.

The Foundation, which dates from early Victorian times, exists to promote and support educational and training needs.  It has between £500 - £600 to disburse each year from its investments to those in need of financial assistance who are resident in the Parish of Highnam.

Over recent years, grants have been made to assist with the purchase of equipment for the Scouts, towards the costs of sixth formers’ attendance at conferences and participation in overseas aid projects.  Individual families have received grants towards participationin the Primary School residential projects.  The trustees are also prepared to consider making contributions towards the costs of books for students embarking on university and college courses where there is a particular need.

The Trustees are currently in discussion with the County Council to see if it is possible to alter the constitution to include those children who attend the Primary School but do not live in the Parish.

The Foundation publicises the availability of such grants mainly through The Link.  In the case of grants to individuals and families, the Foundation’s discussions and decisions are confidential.

The amounts of money at the Foundation’s disposal are relatively small, but the trustees believe that the Foundation continues to be able to make a useful contribution both to individual families and to groups within the community.

The trustees are pleased to invite any resident of Highnam who would like to discuss the possibility of a grant being made in the categories outlined above to contact either the Foundation’s Chairman, Mrs Sheila Humble on 01452 526556 or the Clerk to the Foundation, Jean Rosam on 01452 416946.  This could be in connection with a personal enquiry or an organisation in the village.

(from Jean Rosam, Hon Clerk to the William Andrews Foundation).
11. Questions from Floor
Q: What is the current situation regarding ownership of Lassington Wood?

A: Cllr Davies said that the wood is leased by Tewkesbury BC from Gloucester CC and that he expected the arrangement to stay as it is.

The Borough was complimented on the tree surgery that had been carried out this winter.

Q: When is the footpath around the spine road going to be extended all the way around?

A: When sufficient funding can be obtained.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm.

Signed _______________________________________________        Date __________________
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